Selectmen’s

 Meeting Minutes          March 4, 2019
     Memorial Hall
          6:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Matt Marchese and Andrew Baker (joined at 7:04) and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present: Grace Bird, Greenfield Recorder
Acceptance of Minutes:  A motion was made by Matt to accept the minutes of February 20 and February 27. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
Noteworthy News: 
· Maple sugaring season is underway and both Gould’s and Davenport’s sugarhouses and restaurants are open.
Department Liaison Reports:

Senior Center – The community meetings regarding a new site for the Center were well attended. The site committee has met and the consensus is that the Arms Academy lot is the preferred site. The next step will involve architects making schematics. Then the neighborhood and wider community will be once again encouraged to participate in planning.
Police Department – The bid for renovations for the new station is being finalized.
Town Hall – Joyce Muka, of the FRCOG is coming out of retirement to assist with accounting. The town has been without an accountant since before Christmas.

Highway Department – Bob thanked the department for its recent help in accessing a residence during a storm, where a resident was in need of the ambulance.

6:45 pm Larry Flaccus RE: Mohawk Trail Woodlands Partnership – Larry has been serving as Shelburne’s representative on the woodlands partnership advisory committee for four years. Twenty other towns have also been involved with the project and are now eligible to formally vote to participate in the Woodland Partnership activities. There is no cost to the towns. By joining the partnership, private landowners within each town would become eligible for grants as well as having access to a forest resource center, and have opportunities for land conservation. Once the partnership is activated the DCR hopes to leverage funds from the state and ultimately from the Federal government. This program would be the only one to provide funds for conserving forested land. Larry said the 71% of Shelburne is forested. Participation in the programs would be voluntary for landowners. The Deerfield River Watershed Association is supportive of the woodlands partnership. A motion was made by Matt that the Town of Shelburne agrees to participate in the activities of the Mohawk Trail Woodlands Partnership as provided in Section 91 of Chapter 209 of the Acts of 2018, an Act Promoting Climate Change Adaptation, Environmental and Natural Resource Protection, and Investment in Recreational Assets and Opportunity (the “Environmental Bond Bill”). This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
7 pm Liquor License Hearing, David King – El Sotano, 10 Bridge Street – David was seeking an on-premises all alcoholic beverage license. This would be a new license not a transfer. He is opening a Mexican-themed restaurant, which will include a bar. David has been in the food industry for 25 years. He will enforce a strict policy on alcohol and said he was more interested in promoting the food rather than the bar. David said he would do TIPS training. The business would be open from 11 am until 9 pm. There are no plans to have music. A motion was put forth by Matt to approve the on-premises all alcoholic beverages liquor license for David King dba El Sotano, at 10 Bridge Street. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
7:15 pm Sheryl Gilmore and Karen Schaeffer, Arms Library Lease Discussion – In order to take advantage of tax credits, the Arms Library Association would like to enter into a lease agreement with the Pratt Memorial Library Building Committee/Town of Shelburne. A draft agreement was presented and a few additional minor changes were discussed. Town Counsel has reviewed the previous draft agreement but has not seen the minor changes. If this agreement is finalized, Arms will be the tenant and Pratt/Town of Shelburne will be the landlord, so the town will still have a say in capital expenses. Bob said he would like to see the Arms trustees follow the open meeting law and the trustees were agreeable to that. The operating budget is expected to increase as a new financial advisor is being used. In addition, the group anticipates a larger allocation for maintenance needs.
7:30 pm Cathy Buntin, Sue Bishop, Senior Center Budget Presentation (Finance Committee – Kristian Whitsett, Jackie Walsh, Shelly Roberts, John Redeker) – The Senior Center budget is based on a five-year average of usage. Shelburne residents make up 50.1% of the users, so Shelburne would be responsible for 50.1% of the budget. Housing costs are now based upon usage, instead of being divided equally between the three member towns, which will raise Shelburne’s share. Some of that will be offset by an administration fee, which will be paid to Shelburne. The Center has also made a $15,000 capital request, as has been done for the past two years, to be used for the expansion project. The project has reached a point where a professional project manager is needed. The other two towns will also be asked to contribute $15,000 apiece.
7:50 pm Board of Assessors Budget Presentation (Assessor Alan Coutinho, Assistant Assessor Jennifer Morse) – Andrew asked how the assessor’s workload has changed in light of the recent shift to using Patriot Properties for inspections. Jen’s workload has not changed as she is still doing all the data entry, regardless of who does the inspections. Alan said it was difficult for the assessors to visit the properties to do inspections but they are still available for monthly meetings and land court when needed. The Board is doing an overview of all stipends and asked for a list showing the number and length of assessor’s meetings. After looking at a list of stipends paid to assessors in other towns, Andrew commented that Shelburne seems to be on the high end. Jen explained that Patriot was not only doing all the inspections but was also helping with tax documents and setting the tax rate. The staff representing Patriots are
 professionals who have kept up with the latest schooling. They have found a lot of new growth in town. Jen will be asking for an additional four hours per week, feeling she needs more time to get her work done. Jen recently learned that several area towns have hired a utility appraiser to appraise utility companies such as Eversource and National Grid. Currently those companies do their own appraisals and submit the information to the towns. Towns that have hired the independent appraisers have found large increases in value. Eventually the DOR will require all towns to use independent appraisers for utilities. The DLS will soon be doing a secondary review of the assessor’s office to look at the overall structure of the office.
8:10 pm Memorial Hall Association Budget Request (Jeremy Coleman, Rich Warner) – Two years ago the Memorial Hall Association had requested $10,000 from the town for a feasibility study to look at renovations to the hall. That report was presented to the Board with an estimated cost of between $570,905 and $693,558. The renovations would be extensive, starting with replacing the seating and floor repairs. The project would need to meet ADA and building code requirements. While the seats are gone, the walls and ceiling would be painted. The HVAC system would be replaced. The least expensive option would involve installing a new propane boiler system in the basement and using baseboards. A heat pump system was investigated. That would be more efficient but also more costly. Other improvements would include installing a bathroom for the Green Room, getting an ADA-required vertical lift, and improvements to the projection room and stage area. The Memorial Hall Association is pledging to do all the fund raising for this project including hiring a grant writer. Town support will be necessary to secure grants. Memorial Hall is asking the town to budget $50,000 a year for three years to be used for this project, as well as covering the cost of the vertical platform lift. Terry mentioned the possibility of CDBG funds being used but it would be many months in the future before those funds would be available. Bob said the Board and Finance Committee would discuss the renovation project and get back to the Memorial Hall Association.
Bob asked the Finance Committee for an opinion on the overall growth of the operating budget. Departments were told to build reasonable budgets based on actual expenditures. The overall operating budget increase, at this point, is 3.2%. 
Old Business:
Municipal Aggregation Implementation Update – Terry explained that the Board needs to decide what the town wants to offer as a default energy product as well as deciding upon a secondary product. Options include green energy and various forms of low-cost energy. Bob asked if hydro-power was a green energy. He would like to have a green option as default and a low-cost option as secondary. Matt felt the opposite, suggesting a low-cost option as default and a green option as secondary. People can choose which one they want. If they are willing to pay a bit more for the green option, they would be free to do so. Bob agreed with Matt’s reasoning, low cost as default, green as secondary.

New Business: None
Correspondence:
Governor Charlie Baker RE: FY’20 Chapter 90 Apportionment

Governor Baker’s Office announced that Shelburne will be receiving $208,361in Chapter 90 funds for FY’20.
Any Other Business: None
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: At 9:40 pm a motion was made by Matt to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
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